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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed April 2, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved she was entitled to pain

management treatment with Dr. Regina Thurman.  After

reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full Commission

affirms the administrative law judge’s finding.    
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I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that Mary Carolyn Patrick, age 46,

began a series of regular visits to Dickson Street Clinic

beginning in May 2007 for complaints of low back pain and

pain in her right hip and leg.  The claimant was prescribed

Flexeril and then Valium in May 2007.  A handwritten note on

September 6, 2007 appeared to indicate that the claimant was

assessed with degenerative disc disease in the lumbar spine. 

The claimant testified that she began working as a

parts room attendant for the respondent-employer on June 4,

2009.  The claimant was again prescribed Flexeril in June

2009 and was prescribed Flexeril and Valium in August 2009. 

It was noted in September 2009, “Pt. takes Hydrocodone 10

three times daily.  She is trying to wean off.  She admitted

to being addicted to pain reliever Hydrocodone.”  It was

noted in June 2010, “Acknowledged dependence on RX opiates.” 

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to her back on July 9, 2010.  The

claimant testified, “When I injured my back, I was trying to

move a motor that was in front of our work order shelf....I

got a sharp pain in my back and I couldn’t - can’t even
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move.  The guy that was there with me had to help me walk

and get my pain medicine that I had in my work bag.”    

The claimant’s testimony indicated that the respondents

sent her to treat with Dr. Craig C. Cooper, who noted on

July 9, 2010: “She comes in with complaint of low back pain

with some radiculopathy down her left leg....X-RAY: Two

views of her low back show degenerative change with

osteoarthritis at L5-S1.”  Dr. Cooper assessed “1.  Lumbago. 

2.  Left sciatica to posterior knee.”  Dr. Cooper prescribed

Hydrocodone, Tramadol, and Cyclobenzaprine.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Cooper on July 16,

2010: “She told my nurse that her back is still hurting, not

doing any better even with pain medication.  The story is

somewhat different to me, her pain meds do help....She

denies any previous back injuries....She gets in and out of

the exam chair without using her hands and without evidence

of pain, has a normal heel and toe stride.  BACK: She has

excellent extension, sidebending, and rotation, with forward

flexion to her toes, back stays in good alignment.”  Dr.

Cooper assessed “1.  Lumbago.  2.  Degenerative disc

disease.  P.  In brief, I see no indication of pain, but her

personality is quite abrasive and offensive, she is
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argumentative, I get the impression she is seeking pain

medication.  I suggest we avoid narcotics, giving her a

trial of anti-inflammatories.  I will give her the benefit

of the doubt and try some gabapentin 300 mg at hs for about

a week, if needed then to b.i.d. and then t.i.d., stopping

at the lowest effective dose.  I went over the medication

class and how it works.  Unknown to me, she jumped on my

nurse, asking the same questions, it was explained, she then

acknowledged that is what I told her.  I recommend physical

therapy, is scheduled at Trinity.  We will follow-up in

three weeks.”  

The claimant testified that she presented on her own to

Dr. Mark Bonner.  Dr. Bonner saw the claimant on July 20,

2010.  Dr. Bonner prescribed medication and recommended an

x-ray.  The claimant agreed on cross-examination that she

used the respondent-employer’s group health insurance to pay

for Dr. Bonner’s treatment.  Dr. Bonner reported on July 27,

2010 that a lumbar x-ray showed “decreased L5-S1 disc

space.”    

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

August 5, 2010, with the following impression:

Left paracentral moderate disc protrusion with
associated disc space narrowing identified at L5-
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S1 causing a mass effect on the exiting L5 left
nerve root and causing a moderate neural foramen
stenosis on the left with a mild to moderate right
neural foramen and a very mild central canal
stenosis.

  
Dr. Cooper reported on August 6, 2010:

The patient comes in for follow-up, her back pain
is not getting any better, it feels the same.  She
has been through physical therapy.  She informs me
that she has been seeing Dr. Bonner every week
because I would not fill her pain medication,
reports she is on oxycodone 10/325, he writes
enough for one week at a time.  He ordered an MRI,
that was done yesterday.  We were able to get
those results, I reviewed the report with her and
gave her a copy....

On exam today she gets in and out of the exam
chair and moves around as if she has no problem
whatsoever....Dr. Bonner had given her an
injection yesterday....

I called Dr. Bonner to discuss the case, mainly to
see who was going to manage her pain medication,
he deferred that to me.  I wrote her for oxycodone
10/325 one t.i.d. prn, #30, while off work, and
tramadol 50 mg one q4-6h prn while at work,
encouraging her to not use any more medication
than is necessary.  She has been referred to Dr.
Knox’s group for an evaluation, she may benefit
from an epidural steroid injection....

Dr. Cooper assessed “1.  Lumbago.  2.  Degenerative

disc disease, L5-S1 on the left.”

The claimant testified that Dr. Bonner referred her to

Dr. James B. Blankenship.  Dr. Blankenship saw the claimant

on August 17, 2010 and gave the following impression: “Her
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MRI confirms a disk herniation at L5-S1.  The disk

herniation that appears to be acute is in the proximal

right-sided neural exit foramen.  She does have marked disk

space settling.  Her sagittal images out in the neural exit

foramen demonstrate a gross annular tear which would be

consistent with the mechanism of injury she describes and

also the exacerbation of pain....I have recommended we get

her in to see Dr. David Cannon for consideration of a right-

sided L5 transforaminal ESI.”  Dr. Blankenship prescribed

Lyrica and advised the claimant to continue with physical

therapy.  

Dr. Cooper’s assessment on August 30, 2010 was “1. 

Lumbago.  2.  Herniated nucleus pulposus.  P: Her MRI shows

an abnormality, is seeing Dr. Blankenship.  Pain is

subjective, I see no clinical evidence.  We will get her

back into physical therapy....She was apparently mad that I

did not refill her pain medication.  I had explained to her

that Dr. Blankenship will fill it, only coming from one

physician, she had no further comment to me about that, but

was asking the office staff about it when she left, they

reported she was not pleasant.”    
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The claimant agreed on cross-examination that she

eventually received a change of physician to Dr.

Blankenship.  The claimant followed up with Dr. Blankenship

on October 14, 2010:

Mary was last seen in the office in September. 
Her mechanical lower back pain, she states, is
better although she is taking 30 mg of oxycodone
every six hours.  She states that overall her pain
is better, but she thinks it is more medication-
related than anything else.  She did not get an
injection by Dr. Cannon because her worker’s
compensation carrier would not cover this.
She states her pain is still located in the lower
back, axial, and then extends out laterally.  She
has continued to do her exercises although her
worker’s comp carrier would only authorize a
month’s worth of therapy which she did at Trinity
in Springdale....

IMPRESSION: The patient has a large disk
protrusion at L5-S1 with segmental instability
noted and retrolisthesis at L5-S1.  The patient
also has significant anterior endplate edema.

RECOMMENDATIONS: I have told her I really don’t
need any further workup to know what is going on. 
She has also had, albeit limited by her worker’s
compensation carrier, adequate conservative
treatment to see if this gets better.  She had
good physical therapy and has continued doing her
home exercises.  I do not think long-term an
injection would have made much difference, and
certainly doing it now will not make any
difference.  The benefit would be more initially
in trying to buy some time.  In light of all of
that, I told her the options she has is to
continue taking oxycodone which she will develop a
tolerance to and subsequently need more or
consider surgical intervention or live with it. 
If she elected for surgical intervention, given
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the fact that she does not have any significant
leg pain, my recommendation would be an anterior
lumbar interbody arthrodesis with a Brigade
implantation and anterior fixation....After a very
lengthy discussion, she wants to go home and think
this over.  We will wait until we hear back from
her.

  
Rhonda Findley, a Registered Nurse First Assistant

(RNFA), signed the following note on Dr. Blankenship’s

letterhead, dated October 25, 2010:

Mary Patrick was seen today to counsel her on
weaning off her narcotics.  She was given three
scripts that were post-dated appropriately.  Mary
was well educated on how to take her medications
and when she could fill each script.  She
verbalized understanding on the importance of
taking her medications as prescribed and as the
pharmacy dispenses it.  Mary is also well aware
and understands that she will not be getting any
scripts in the future from us.  Mary was also
informed that [if] signs and symptoms were to
significantly get worse to the point of wanting
surgery, I told her I would be happy to see her
back.  At this time no further follow up is
planned.

  
Dr. Blankenship noted on November 4, 2010:

Ms. Patrick is a patient we had offered surgical
intervention and she declined.  She wanted to
continue on narcotic medications, and I have told
her and Rhonda, my nurse, has told her on several
occasions that given her age, this is not a long-
term solution to her problem.  We have offered her
a weaning taper off of her narcotics.  She called
today rather belligerent with Rhonda and wound up
in the conversation yelling at her at which point
Rhonda terminated the conversation.  I am not
going to be able to continue to treat this
patient.  We are going to contact her case manager
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and see if there is anything that will be needed
past a month.  If there is, I am going to have no
recourse except to fire the patient.  Since we are
obligated to continue to be available to her for
at least a month, I will not do this if the plan
is to wean her down off her medications and rate
her.  Unfortunately, given her recent behavior and
attitude, even if she did change her mind and
elect for surgical intervention, I would not go
down that road with a patient who has been
belligerent to my office staff.

  
Dr. Blankenship stated on December 3, 2010, “At Mary’s

worker’s compensation carrier’s request, I was asked to rate

her....I feel that she is at MMI since the patient does not

want to proceed further with potential surgical

intervention.  She does qualify for an impairment rating

based on table 75, subheading 2C, unoperated on disk

herniation.  This will qualify her for a 7% permanent

impairment to the body as a whole.”

The claimant agreed on cross-examination that she

sought pain management treatment on her own with Dr. Regina

Thurman in 2011.  The claimant also agreed that she used the

respondent-employer’s group health insurance to pay for Dr.

Thurman’s treatment.  Dr. Thurman reported on April 11,

2011:

Pt is 44 y/o with c/o chronic pain in her right
hip and low back for several years.  She reports
she has pain in her right hip that radiates to her
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legs.  She also c/o low back pain and was seen by
Dr. Blankenship who stated she needed surgery
but patient does not want to have surgery.  She
stated Dr. Blankenship wanted to take her off her
pain medications which she tried but reports her
pain increased.
She states she works 12hr shifts at her job that
requires constant standing, walking and occasional
lifting and this aggravates her pain.  She states
she has been doubling her oxycodone 15mg to 30mg. 
She is taking flexeril 10mg TID for muscle
relaxation and is supposed to take naproxen 500mg
BID but she is not compliant with this medication. 
Notes from Dr. Bonner reports pt is on Demerol
50 mg Q6hrs for pain, however, pt initially stated
she is not on Demerol then she changed her mind
and stated she takes it at night to keep her from
running out of her oxycodone....She describes her
back pain as a stabbing pain that increases
with bending over.  She states her hip pain comes
and goes which she describes as sharp shooting
down her legs.  She also c./o aching pain on the
bottom of her feet....

IMAGING: MRI lumbar spine: left paracentral
moderate disc protrusion with associated disc
space narrowing identified at L5-S1 causing a mass
effect on the exiting L5 nerve root and causing a
moderate neural foramen stenosis on the left
with a mild to moderate right neural foramen and
very mild central canal stenosis.

Dr. Thurman gave the following impression: “PT is a 44

y/o with low back pain with radicular pain secondary to her

L5-S1 disc protrusion and SI joint dysfunction.  PLAN: I

have discussed with her at length about her back and the

probable cause of her pain.  I will continue her oxycodone

15mg, but will increase it to Q4-6hrs prn.  I am starting
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her on gabapentin 300mg TID for her neuropathic pain and I

am continuing her on flexeril and naproxyn.  I am giving her

a prescription for physical therapy for SI joint dysfunction

and lumbar stabilization.  I will consider a EMG/NCS in the

future.  I will see her back in 1 month to see how she is

doing.”    

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation at Trinity Rehabilitation on April 28, 2011:

“Mrs. Patrick was pleasant and cooperative throughout the

examination and performed what I believe to be an accurate

representative of her physical abilities and put forth 100%

effort on all tests....Recommended work level: Medium Duty,

35 lb lifting restriction.  Mrs. Patrick has returned to

work.  Mrs. Patrick should be able to continue her current

level of function and work routine.”  

Dr. Blankenship reported on May 9, 2011:

At Ms. Patrick’s Worker’s Compensation carrier’s
request, I have reviewed her chart and her
functional capacity evaluation and have made
further recommendations and statements concerning
this....
The last note in the chart that I had dictated was
on December 03, 2010.  At that time, I gave her an
impairment rating of 7 percent impairment to the
body as a whole.  Ms. Patrick had indicated on her
last clinic visit that she responded to two
queries concerning possible surgical intervention. 
The last time I actually saw her was in October of
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last year.  I had told her at that time that she
had a large disk protrusion at L5-S1 with
retrolisthesis and segmental instability.  I
offered her arthrodesis, and she had failed
routine and usual conservative measures.  The
patient declined and wanted to close out her case. 
I did rate her as indicated above on a note in her
chart dated December 03, 2010....
I agree completely with the findings in the
functional capacity evaluation, and I do feel that
it is an accurate assessment of the patient’s
abilities.  The patient should avoid any prolonged
stooping or bending at the waist and should not
lift anything from floor level to waist regardless
of biomechanics over 25 pounds.

  
Dr. Blankenship subsequently requested another MRI of

the claimant’s lumbar spine, which was performed on June 16,

2011 with the following impression:

1.  Moderate broad based disc bulge at L5-S1 with
associated osteophyte formation which is resulting
in severe bilateral neural foraminal narrowing and
mild narrowing of the spinal canal.
2.  Otherwise unremarkable MRI of the lumbar
spine.

  
Rhonda Findley, Dr. Blankenship’s RNFA, noted on July

11, 2011:

Patient is in today for evaluation of her increase
in low back and leg pain.  She states that her low
back pain radiates down posterior aspect of both
legs to her feet.  She rates her pain at 80%
towards the worse pain imaginable.  She said
that her greatest pain is the plantar aspect of
both feet.  She reports that standing, walking and
bending aggravate her pain.  She states that she
is working and that her place of employment is
accommodating her work restrictions.  Ms. Patrick
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informs me that she has noticed a decrease in the
strength in her legs.  The patient also tells me
that she has sought on her own pain management
with Dr. Thurman.  She states that she feels that
it is helping her control her pain....

Ms. Patrick’s MRI was reviewed with Dr.
Blankenship.  There does seem to be some changes
in the L5-S1 disc bulge that has progressed to
severe bilateral neural foraminal narrowing.  Her
lumbar x-rays were reviewed and there are no acute
changes.  The patient stresses that she does not
want to have surgery and that she knows that one
day she will certainly have to resort to surgical
intervention.  The patient informed me that she
wears steel toed boots to work in.  I would like
to refer her to Dr. Fulmer for possible need of a
custom orthotic that would help with her bilateral
foot pain.  I told her that she should continue
her pain management with Dr. Thurman.  Dr. Thurman
has started Ms. Patrick on Savella.  I told her
that that is a very good drug that could possibly
help with her neuropathic pain.  She is only
taking 50 mg a day.  I informed her that when she
talks to Dr. Thurman to ask her if she could
increase this dose for better pain coverage.  Of
course, this would be up to Dr. Thurman’s
discretion.  I would like for Ms. Patrick to get
back in to working with Steve for an active
aggressive course of physical therapy.  I told Ms.
Patrick that no follow-up is necessary at this
time.  Is she were to worsen and is ready to
consider surgical intervention, then Dr.
Blankenship and I would be more than happy to see
her back.  There are no changes in her work
restrictions.  She left today with no questions.  

Rhonda Findley provided an addendum on July 13, 2011:

This is an addendum to her July 11, 2011 clinic
note.  I have been asked by her workman’s
compensation carrier to address a few items. 
First, it was Dr. Blankenship’s opinion to have
the patient discontinue narcotic use.  The patient
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has had an exacerbation in her pain complaints and
has sought out pain management on her own with her
private insurance.  The patient informed me that
without the medication she would not be able to
control her pain, work and take care of her
family.  I told her if that was the case then she
needs to continue with pain management with Dr.
Thurman.  This office will not be giving her any
narcotics and it was our hopes that she would
remain off of them and treat her pain with over-
the-counter medications.  I would like for her to
do physical therapy for 3 times a week for 4 weeks
to help her get over her exacerbation in her pain
complaints.  This would be done at Trinity with
Steve.  I do think that the pain she is having in
her feet is originating from her back.  I do not
think that she has plantar fasciitis.  I think
that the referral for evaluation by Dr. Fulmer is
related to her original work injury.  If it is his
opinion that she does have plantar fasciitis then
of course his treatment plan/orthotics would not
be related to the original work injury.  I hope
this lends better clarification.

  
The claimant began treating with Dr. Daniel C. Fulmer,

a podiatrist, on August 29, 2011.  The claimant followed up

with Dr. Fulmer on September 20, 2011.  The legible portion

of Dr. Fulmer’s handwritten impression was “L small plantar

calcaneal spur.”      

A pre-hearing order was filed on October 21, 2011.  The

claimant contended that, while bending over to move a motor

on July 9, 2010, she felt a sharp pain in her back that also

went down her left leg.  The respondents contended that they

accepted the claimant’s injury as compensable and paid
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appropriate benefits.  The respondents contended that pain

management was not reasonably necessary in connection with

the compensable injury.  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issue:

1.  The claimant’s entitlement to additional
medical treatment in the form of pain management.  

A hearing was held on January 3, 2012.  The claimant

testified that she was still employed with the respondents. 

The claimant testified that she did not want to undergo the

surgery recommended by Dr. Blankenship: “I am scared that if

I have it, then I will be permanently disabled.  And right

now I am able to function, so I just don’t want to take the

risk.  They can’t guarantee me anything with the surgery.” 

However, the claimant testified that she wished to have

physical therapy recommended by Dr. Thurman.  The claimant

testified that physical therapy “seems to help.  Doesn’t fix

it, but it helps relieve some of the pain.”  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on April

2, 2012.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved she was entitled to pain management

recommended by Dr. Thurman.  The respondents appeal to the

Full Commission.
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II.  ADJUDICATION

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App.

358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that she is entitled to pain management

treatment with Dr. Thurman.”  The Full Commission affirms

this finding.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to her back on July 9, 2010. 

The respondents sent the claimant to treat with Dr. Cooper,
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who assessed lumbago, i.e., low back pain.  Dr. Cooper’s

treatment recommendations included medication and physical

therapy.  An MRI in August 2010 showed a disc protrusion in

the claimant’s lumbar spine at L5-S1.  The claimant

subsequently began treating with Dr. Blankenship and

eventually obtained a change of physician to Dr.

Blankenship.  Like Dr. Cooper, Dr. Blankenship prescribed

medication and recommended physical therapy.  Dr.

Blankenship also recommended a lumbar epidural steroid

injection. 

Dr. Blankenship reported in October 2010 that the

respondent-carrier would not provide the recommended

injection treatment and also noted that the respondents

authorized only one month of physical therapy treatment. 

Dr. Blankenship offered surgery, which the claimant

declined.  Dr. Blankenship informed the claimant through

Rhonda Findley, “she will not be getting any scripts in the

future from us.”  Dr. Blankenship assigned the claimant a

permanent impairment rating on December 3, 2010.  Permanent

impairment, which is usually a medical condition, is any

permanent functional or anatomical loss remaining after the

healing period has been reached.  Johnson v. General
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Dynamics, 46 Ark. App. 188, 878 S.W.2d 411 (1994), citing

Ouachita Marine v. Morrison, 246 Ark. 882, 440 S.W.2d 216

(1969).  The evidence in the present matter therefore

demonstrates that the claimant reached the end of her

healing period for the compensable injury no later than

December 3, 2010.  However, it is well-settled that a

claimant may be entitled to ongoing medical treatment after

the healing period has ended, if the medical treatment is

geared toward management of the claimant’s injury.  Patchell

v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31

(2004).  

The claimant began treating on her own with Dr. Thurman

on April 11, 2011.  Dr. Thurman noted that the claimant’s

work for the respondent-employer aggravated her pain.  Like

Dr. Cooper and Dr. Blankenship, Dr. Thurman recommended

medication and physical therapy.  Rhonda Findley, Dr.

Blankenship’s RNFA, noted in July 2011, “Dr. Thurman has

started Ms. Patrick on Savella.  I told her that that is a

very good drug that could possibly help with her neuropathic

pain.”  Ms. Findley also stated, “I told her that she should

continue her pain management with Dr. Thurman.”  The

respondents on appeal argue that Ms. Findley’s statement
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that the claimant “should continue her pain management with

Dr. Thurman” does not constitute a referral from Dr.

Blankenship.  The Full Commission agrees with the

respondents.  Whether treatment is a result of a “referral”

rather than a “change of physician” is a question of fact

for the Commission.  Bray v. International Wire Group, 95

Ark. App. 206, 235 S.W.3d 548 (2006).  In the present

matter, there is no probative evidence demonstrating that

Dr. Blankenship or any other treating physician referred the

claimant for treatment with Dr. Thurman.  We do not find in

the present matter that a statement from the Registered

Nurse First Assistant indicating that the claimant should

continue treatment with another physician does not

constitute a referral to that physician.  In fact, Rhonda

Findley specifically stated on July 13, 2011 that the

claimant had “sought out pain management on her own with her

private insurance.” 

The record in the present matter does not indicate that

the claimant was referred to Dr. Thurman.  However, the

respondents also essentially contend that the claimant’s

treatment with Dr. Thurman was “without any prior

authority.”  The statutory change of physician rules do not
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apply when a claimant is not given the required notice via a

Form AR-N.  See St. Joseph’s Mercy Health Center v. Redmond,

2010 Ark. App. 269, ___ S.W.3d ___ (2010).  The evidence in

the present matter does not demonstrate that the claimant

was given a Form AR-N.  Therefore, because the respondents

failed to give the claimant the change of physician form

after her injury, the claimant was not required to petition

the Commission in order to be treated by a competent doctor. 

Stephenson v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 70 Ark. App. 265, 19 S.W.3d

36 (2000).  

The dissent concedes that the respondents did not

introduce into the record the required notice via a Form AR-

N.  The dissent asserts, however, that the Commission should

take “judicial notice” that the claimant was informed of her

rights when she obtained a change of physician.  The order

granting the claimant a change of physician is not in the

record before the Commission.  The dissent does not cite

testimony from the claimant or any other probative evidence

of record demonstrating that the claimant was “furnished and

delivered” a copy of the Form AR-N as required by statute. 

See Nettleton School Dist. v. Adams, 2010 Ark. App. 3,
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citing Sharp v. Lewis Ford, Inc., 78 Ark. App. 164, 78

S.W.3d 746 (2002).   

The Full Commission finds that Dr. Thurman’s current

treatment recommendations are reasonably necessary.  The

claimant testified that she did not want to undergo low back

surgery recommended by Dr. Blankenship.  The claimant

expressed a legitimate concern that surgery could render her

permanently disabled.  We note that the claimant continues

to be gainfully employed with the respondents, even after

Dr. Blankenship’s assignment of a 7% anatomical impairment

rating and permanent restrictions.  The claimant testified

that she is able to function with the medication prescribed

by Dr. Thurman, and the claimant also desires to undergo

additional physical therapy as recommended by Dr. Thurman,

Dr. Cooper, and Dr. Blankenship.  The record indicates that

the respondents did not allow the claimant to receive an

epidural steroid injection as recommended by Dr.

Blankenship.  We also reiterate the notation of Rhonda

Findley, Dr. Blankenship’s RNFA, “Dr. Thurman has started

Ms. Patrick on Savella.  I told her that that is a very good

drug that could possibly help with her neuropathic pain.”  
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Based on our de novo review of the entire record

currently before us, the Full Commission affirms the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant proved

she was entitled to pain management treatment as recommended

by Dr. Thurman.  The claimant proved that all of the medical

treatment for her back after the July 9, 2010 compensable

injury was reasonably necessary, including treatment with

Dr. Thurman beginning April 11, 2011.  The claimant’s

preference not to undergo low back surgery does not preclude

the claimant from reasonably necessary medical treatment

which allows the claimant to function and to continue her

employment with the respondents.  For prevailing on appeal

to the Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled

to a fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.
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DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority’s

finding that the claimant is entitled to additional medical

treatment in the form of pain management with Dr. Thurman

after July 11, 2011.  My carefully conducted de novo review

of this claim in its entirety reveals that the claimant has

failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

is entitled to additional medical treatment in the form of

pain management as described above. 

          I note that the compensability of the claimant’s

injury is uncontroverted.  The primary issue on appeal is

the claimant’s  alleged addiction to narcotic pain

medications as it relates to her claim for additional

medical treatment in the form of pain management. 

          Employers must promptly provide medical services

which are reasonably necessary for treatment of compensable

injuries.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-508(a)(Supp. 2009). 

However, injured employees have the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that the medical treatment is

reasonably necessary for the treatment of the compensable

injury.  Owens Plating Co.v. Graham, 102 Ark. App. 299, 284

S.W.3d 537 (2008).  What constitutes reasonable and
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necessary treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission. Id.; Anaya v. Newberry’s 3N Mill, 102 Ark. App.

119, 282 S.W.3d 269 (2008).  When assessing whether medical

treatment is reasonably necessary for the treatment of a

compensable injury, we must analyze both the proposed

procedure and the condition it is sought to remedy.  Deborah

Jones v. Seba, Inc., Full Workers’ Compensation Commission

Opinion filed December 13, 1989 (Claim No. D512553).  Also,

the respondent is only responsible for medical services

which are causally related to the compensable injury. 

Treatments to reduce or alleviate symptoms resulting from a

compensable injury, to maintain the level of healing

achieved, or to prevent further deterioration of the damage

produced by the compensable injury are considered reasonable

medical services. Foster v. Kann Enterprises, 2009 Ark. App.

746, 350 S.W.2d 796(2009).  Liability for additional medical

treatment may extend beyond the treatment healing period as

long as the treatment is geared toward management of the

compensable injury. Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86

Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31 (2004.

          I find that this claim is distinguishable from the

case of Hamilton v. Gregory Trucking, 90 Ark. App. 248, 205
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S.W.3d 181 (2004).  Unlike Mr. Hamilton, the claimant here

was obviously addicted to prescription medications prior to

her compensable injury.  While it is evident from the

medical records presented in this claim that the claimant’s

opiate addiction pre-dates her compensable injury, a primary

difference between the two cases lies in the fact that the

Commission had authorized treatment for pain management to

Mr. Hamilton, but had denied payment for certain medications

prescribed to him in the course of that treatment.  In other

words, the Commission had not denied Mr. Hamilton additional

medical treatment, but additional medications.  In reversing

the Commission, the Court stated that “fair-minded persons,

if presented with the evidence before the Commission, could

not have reached the conclusion that medications prescribed

by Hamilton’s treating physician and subsequently re-

prescribed by other physicians were not reasonable and

necessary.”

          Here, the record reveals that whenever one

treating physician failed or refused to either prescribe her

narcotic medications, or to prescribe her enough narcotic

medications to satisfy her addiction, the claimant would

seek these drugs from another doctor, typically without
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prior knowledge of the first physician.  For example, when

Dr. Cooper refused to up her prescribed dosage of Oxycodone,

the claimant sought this medication from Dr. Bonner.  Then

after Dr. Blankenship refused to prescribe her any more

narcotic medications, the claimant again returned to Dr.

Bonner.  When Dr. Bonner changed her medications to a non-

narcotic analgesic, the claimant sought treatment from Dr.

Thurman.  Likewise, prior to her compensable injury, the

claimant exhibited similar drug-seeking behavior by

continuously switching from Dr. Magness to Dr. Blankers in

order to receive the narcotic prescriptions that she sought

in the amounts that she wanted. 

          By and through statements made by the claimant’s

treating physicians, combined with evidence of over-lapping

medical treatment that the claimant admittedly sought in

order to receive additional narcotic prescriptions, it is

clear that the claimant has an opiate addiction from which

her doctors have summarily agreed she needs to be weaned. 

However, when Dr. Blankenship recommended surgery in order

to address her symptoms and thereby eliminate her continued

dependence on narcotics, the claimant refused this

treatment, opting instead to continue treating with narcotic
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medications.  And, while it may be plausible that an average

patient with no history of opiate addiction might opt to

delay back surgery as long as possible, reasonable minds

could conclude that, in this case, the claimant has

postponed surgery, which she acknowledges to be inevitable,

in order to prolong her use of narcotics.  In short, the

claimant’s consistent, drug-seeking behavior over a period

of years, even prior to her back injury, strongly suggests

that rather than a permanent surgical solution to alleviate

her pain, and, consequently a permanent reduction in her

need for medication to manage it, the claimant prefers the

continued use of narcotic medications for the management of

her reported pain.  And, while this is clearly the

claimant’s prerogative, in that she has free will to choose

whether or not she has surgery, this should not mean that

the respondents must bear liability for her choice when the

medical evidence supports a finding that the surgery the

claimant refuses to have is the best available remedy for

the alleviation of her, otherwise, chronic pain.

          Notwithstanding her apparent addiction issues,

however, the claimant must be denied additional medical

treatment by way of pain management because this treatment,
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which she sought without prior authorization, has not been

deemed reasonably necessary by her treating physician. 

Inasmuch as Dr. Blankenship’s November 4, 2010, report

indicates that he recommended surgical intervention, as

opposed to pain management, for resolution of the claimant’s

complaints, I find no evidence that pain management

treatment has been recommended or authorized by Dr.

Blankenship.  Nor does the medical record reflect that Dr.

Cooper recommended the claimant to pain management for the

treatment of her compensable injury.  Therefore, while I

find that the claimant may seek this treatment

independently, I further find that she must do so at her own

expense.  Because I find that the claimant has sought pain

management treatment independent from a referral by her

authorized treating physicians, I find that the respondent

is not liable for this treatment.

          In reaching his finding, I strenuously disagree

with the majority's finding that the change of physician

rules do not apply as there was no evidence that the

claimant was provided notice of the change of physician

rules.  Admittedly, respondents did not introduce the Form

AR-N.  However, I find that the claimant was provided with
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the statutory requirement of a change of physician by virtue

of her having petitioned the Commission for a Change of

Physician from Dr. Cooper to Dr. Blankenship.  The claimant

availed herself of her change of physician rights at that

time.  Moreover, I take judicial notice that our Change of

Physician Orders quote Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-514(a)(3)(A)(ii)

(Repl. 2002) further notifying the claimant of her rights. 

Accordingly, not only do I find that the claimant received

notice of her change of physician rights, but I also find

that she has exercised her rights and has received her one-

time change of physician.  Therefore, I find that the

treatment the claimant sought on her own from Dr. Thurman

was not authorized medical treatment and is not respondent's

responsibility.  Ark. Code Ann. §11.9.514(b). 

          Based upon the above and foregoing, I find that

the claimant has sought unauthorized treatment with a pain

management specialist independent of a referral by her

treating physicians in order to continue receiving narcotic

medications to which, by all accounts from statements made

by her medical providers and her own admissions to those

providers, she has a proven addiction.  Because the claimant

was not referred to pain management by her treating
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physicians, nor have her authorized treating physicians

recommended this treatment for her compensable injury, I

find that this treatment is not reasonably necessary for the

treatment of her compensable injury.  Because I find that

pain management treatment is not reasonably necessary for

the treatment of the claimant’s compensable injury, I find

that the claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that she is entitled to additional medical

treatment in the form of pain management.  Accordingly, I

must respectfully dissent from the majority’s opinion. 

                                 
KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER


